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June 11, 2013

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE CHARTER TOWNSHIP OF SHELBY SIDEWALK COMMITTEE HELD ON TUESDAY, JUNE 11, 2013 IN THE LOWER LEVEL CONFERENCE ROOM, 52700 VAN DYKE, SHELBY TOWNSHIP, MICHIGAN.
The meeting was called to order at 5:08 p.m. by Craig Cowper.
Members Present:
Stanley Grot, Craig Cowper, Russ Matika, Mary Beth Zinn, Gus Pikula
Member Absent:
Phil Lauwers, Susan Rohall
Also Present:
Tina Vaglica, Township Engineer’s Office

Shannon Filarecki, Township Engineer’s Office

Tim Wood, Building Department Director


Rich Zavislak, Code Enforcement Officer
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
MOTION by Matika, supported by Zinn, to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2013 meeting as submitted. 
Motion carried.
BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR/VISITOR

No visitors were present.
ENGINEER’S REPORT
Ms. Vaglica reported that at the June 4, 2013 Board of Trustees meeting the 2013 Sidewalk Gap contract was awarded to Farnese.  The contractor is getting his insurance and bonds together at this point.  He will begin the work the second week of July, which will take place for approximately two weeks with restoration to follow.  She is notifying the residents, who will be affected by these projects by letter tomorrow.  

She did receive one more easement, at 8871 22 Mile.  The resident was hesitant to sign to save his trees.  The easement was redesigned moving the sidewalk to save his trees.  Mr. Cowper asked if this will be done with the approved projects.  Mrs. Vaglica stated yes. 

Ms. Zinn questioned if the area is between M-53 and Schoenherr or M-53 and Van Dyke on 22 Mile Road.  Ms. Vaglica stated between M-53 and Van Dyke. 

Ms. Zinn asked if there was an update on the Shelby Road & 22 Mile Road (Indiana Metals).  Ms. Filarecki stated that we have revised the plans and worked with the Road Commission to minimize the amount of road drainage.  She needs to put together a submittal letter and it will be sent to the Road Commission for permits.  Mr. Cowper asked if this changed any costs.  Ms. Filarecki stated it did not change the cost of the project; it actually saved the committee money as the total cost of construction will be less due to not as much drainage work to be done.  Ms. Zinn asked when she thought we might get started on this.  Ms. Filarecki stated it will depend on the length of time to obtain permits through the Road Commission.  Ms. Vaglica stated it is usually a 3-4 week turn around time.  
TOWNSHIP PLANNER’S REPORT
Mr. Wynn was not present.
NEW BUSINESS
a. Discussion of Annual Sidewalk Maintenance Program (requested by Building Director)
Mr. Wood mentioned he has two items he would like to discuss with the committee tonight.  
The Township has never had a proactive sidewalk maintenance program.  All of our efforts have been reactive.  Mr. Wood complimented Mr. Zavislak, the Township Ordinance Officer for being a significant asset to the Township.  He has taken further steps, as his schedule permits; to look not so narrowly at the complaints.   Mr. Wood would like to see our program being more proactive, meaning the Township goes out on an incremental basis and assesses the condition of the sidewalks.  However, the Building Department is not staffed to take on any additional work relative to a proactive sidewalk maintenance program.  None-the-less, he believes the Township needs to consider doing this.  He has asked Fazal Khan’s Office to put together a presentation package and possibly perform the work on a private consulting basis.  It traditionally is done this way throughout other communities. 

Ms. Filarecki stated that as a municipality we have governmental immunity under the ADA Law for trips and injuries occurring on the sidewalks.  The law states if there is more than a 2” gap, then the situation must be rectified.  The Township ordinance is set-up so that the property owner is to take care of this.  If the Township is not proactive in following up with this and there is a lawsuit, there is a good chance that the Township would have to pay out.  

Mr. Cowper questioned if this law is new.  Ms. Filarecki stated the law is about four years old.  They tried to place the responsibility on the local road commissions but the road commissions objected and refused to put in sidewalks on the roads when a municipality is requiring it.  It should be the responsibility of the municipality.   

Ms. Filarecki mentioned that they are looking into tying it in.  The committee is already doing the sidewalk gap program, already hiring a contractor to do the sidewalk repair work and we also have the recent discussion of the Safe Routes to School Program.  The Sidewalk Committee seems to be the depository for all of this, and it appears to be a good fit for this too.  

What we’ve done is made a draft proposal of how the program could work.  Mr. Cowper mentioned that the Sidewalk Committee would recommend them to be hired as part of the process as we do the sidewalks.  When we send them out to do the sidewalk gap program, we would also contract them to do the proactive sidewalk maintenance program as well.
Ms. Filarecki stated that we would assume to coordinate this with the Sidewalk Gap Program.  The inspections are done in July.  Mr. Cowper stated we go on a field trip looking for possible projects for the Priority List.  Ms. Filarecki stated we will use students with a GPS unit.  They can identify which areas of concrete need to be repaired, usually covering 4-6 sections per year.  The Township would have to still deal with daily complaints and their office can visit the site.  They would identify the flags for repair, identify/photograph the problem areas, and prepare a brief report for the Township.  The repairs would then be submitted to the sidewalk contractor for an estimate.  A letter would be sent to the appropriate residents stating the responsibility to repair the sidewalk per the ordinance.  They would also be given an option to allow the Township to do the work on their behalf and list the cost, or they are welcome to obtain their own contractor to do the work.   However, should you use your own contactor there will be inspection costs incurred as well.  
Ms. Filarecki mentioned the sidewalk repair fund that is outlined in the ordinance.  She questioned if there were monies in that fund.  Mr. Cowper stated there were funds in there at one time.  He would have to check with Ms. Moore to see if that still is the case.  The Township has not designated money for that fund in quite some time.  Mr. Wood stated that he was given direction from the prior Supervisor not to collect any monies for this fund.  Mr. Grot mentioned the committee revisiting this option.  Mr. Cowper stated the committee has revisited this, they were of the opinion of leaving things the way they were being this was not done in the past.  He mentioned that we need to either revisit this portion of the ordinance or have it removed entirely if this is not to be enforced. One of the reasons why Mr. Cowper was interested in this repair fund is to help those residents who don’t have the funds to pay for their repairs.  Ms. Filarecki stated she felt that was the purpose of this portion of the ordinance.  
Discussion was held regarding tactile warning systems on sidewalks and the review/public comment on the ADA Law.  The new law would be enacted next year with the tactile warnings and ramps to meet ADA code everywhere, at every street crossing including residential.

Mr. Cowper asked who would oversee the Sidewalk Maintenance Program.  Ms. Filarecki stated that is a discussion which is open to the committee.  Mr. Cowper stated it would be our decision as to who we would recommend to the Board of Trustees to oversee and fund that project.  Ms. Filarecki stated she thought the committee would recoup the costs.  Mr. Wood agreed it would have to be self-funded because there is no budget for that.  Mr. Zavislak stated the ordinance currently states 25% of the costs.  Right now the charge is $225 a flag for the Township to replace it, so with the additional 25% it would be roughly $280 per flag.  Mr. Wood further questioned if Fazal Khan’s office could perform the work for the 25%.  If we have an open-ended hourly rate, it would be unmanageable without a budget. 

Further discussion was held regarding budgeting for initial inspections as well as actual repair costs.
Mr. Cowper stated he feels this is a good start.  We can keep looking at this and move forward.  He would like to see some budgets.  We are restricted with our current budget at $200,000 with a goal being to install sidewalks.  Ms. Filarecki stated her understanding is Mr. Khan has worked with the Board of Trustees to set aside budgetary monies for the sidewalk program but the committee has not been active with it.  Mr. Cowper commented that we had $400,000 in prior years and it was not all allocated.  The funds were reabsorbed back to the Township and re-budgeted.    
Ms. Zinn asked several questions which were addressed by Mr. Wood and Ms. Filarecki regarding flag costs, homeowner repair fees over 100 sq. ft. and tactile plates.    
Mr. Wood introduced Mr. Zavislak to discuss the next item.  

He would like to get some action points to keep this going.  In terms of the Sidewalk Maintenance Program, it is too late for this year.  To make this work, we need the ground work laid this year and begin full fledge next year.   Mr. Cowper agreed.  
b. Discussion of policy regarding property owner responsibilities (requested by Building Director)

Mr. Wood stated the second item that the Building Department would like to discuss is as we go out on our reactive program, people in some instances are resisting paying for and making repairs as are needed.   When sidewalks directly abut their property, people are generally tolerant and understand the responsibility.  Where it becomes more troublesome for them is areas outside that limit.  The Township’s present policy is fully the burden of the homeowner and this may need to be reconsidered.

Mr. Zavislak commented that recently we ran into issues with sidewalks and culverts, corners and ramps.  Our ordinance puts the maintenance on the land owner.  Complaints are coming in regarding corners that are not part of the property.  Is this or should it be the responsibility of the property owner.  This is something the committee will have to consider.  Basically, it costs $900 to replace a corner with one slab and a tactile warning ramp.  Complaints are also coming in on culverts.  The ordinance does mention the Township taking responsibility for replacing the culverts but it does not mention the sidewalks.  If you have a driveway and the culvert needs replacing, the sidewalk above the culvert is the responsibility of the property owner.

Ms. Filarecki mentioned that all sidewalks are typically outside of the legal boundary of the property.  They are usually 1’ inside the right-of-way. If it runs in front of the property, it is contiguous.     
Mr. Cowper stated he believes we will be burdening our residents with this.  Ms. Filarecki stated that the current ordinance does.  So the question is does the committee make a recommendation to the Board that they give some consideration to setting aside a portion of funds or budgeting each year for some assistance for corner lots, ramps and tactile warnings or those with an inability to pay.  This is the consideration that the committee needs to give. 
Ms. Zinn asked if the Road Commission originally installed the culverts.  Ms. Filarecki stated no, when property is developed where the road already exists you cannot block the drainage.  The county requires the property owner to put in a culvert to receive a permit when installing a driveway.   

Further discussion was held regarding sidewalks on the opposite side of the road when repairing intersections or corners with regard to the failure of the road way, curb breakage and asphalt patching.
Ms. Filarecki stated the road repairs are the responsibility of the Department of Roads.  However, they too have a limited number of dollars.  They had to go through and identify 10 paved residential roads that needed to be repaired this year.  The county does not set aside any funds for residential asphalt streets.  The Township sets aside money each year.  
Ms. Zinn stated that the county can say no to the repairs but we have to make our residents pay for repairs.  Ms. Filarecki stated the county does not say no, they say yes it needs to be repaired and send out a patching crew to do an immediate fix.  The permanent repair is when budget allows.  

Mr. Cowper stated it’s up to the committee to come up with some sort of reasoning between the two in a way to solve it for the residents and for the Township while benefitting both parties.   Ms. Filarecki stated this may be something you want to put into the Road Preservation Program.   Fazal Khan’s office prepares an annual estimate for the Board on the roads that need to be repaired.  The Board sets aside a certain number of dollars each year and the Department of Roads has a pavement preservation program where they will match the Township funds 50/50.  

Mr. Wood stated the reason that he is bringing these issues before the committee tonight is that there are real life problems out there.  The administration has met and looked at some that are providing a damming effect for us getting other sidewalks repaired.    

Mr. Cowper asked why we can’t continue a process where if a problem arises, you bring it to our attention and the committee can decide on a case-by-case basis as whether to fix it or not.  We have done it this way before.  Mr. Wood suggested that we formalize it and an understanding as well and monies to pay for it.  

Mr. Wood has spoken with the Township attorney, and the liability is already there by us taking action.  The attorney also stated there is no harm in us discussing possible options as we are tonight.  Mr. Cowper stated we will definitely continue the conversation and come up with a standard and look into the procedural part of it, whether we set budget money aside, or how to get projects approved.  Ms. Zinn questioned whether you mean Sidewalk Committee budget monies.  Mr. Cowper stated yes.  We could request budget money from the Sidewalk Committee and also request a special budget that we could request with the Building Department for that.  He is assuming that most money would come from the Sidewalk budget as a basis.  

Mr. Wood suggested that if the committee consents relay the information to the Township Board and explain the circumstance in which residents are having issues and it doesn’t seem reasonable to place the repair burden on them.  They would probably look to set aside some money for that purpose and would want to continue to do the things that the committee currently does.   Mr. Cowper questioned as to how we will present this to the Board.  

Mr. Cowper realizes that some things do need to be changed with the current ordinance.  We need to be more proactive.  This will take some time to decide as to where we need to be.  
Ms. Zinn questioned why portions of the sidewalks are being sprayed as in 22 Mile Road and Powers Court.  Mr. Zavislak stated we had someone trip on the sidewalk.  He went out and assessed the site and noticed there were some additional problems along that same area.  

Mr. Cowper mentioned that this is because we have not had a maintenance program in place.  The committee had discussed maintenance in the past but couldn’t resolve the problem as to funding.  It always comes back to the funding.  Ms. Filarecki stated the issue is two-fold; one is to have a proactive maintenance program and to do inspections which are funded by the municipality.  The costs could be recouped through a permit fee or you can choose to add additional costs to the repair of the sidewalk.  You can allow the resident to do the repairs themselves if less than 100 sq. ft. of sidewalk with no required permits.  The only inspection involved would be at the end of the 60-day period to make sure the work is completed.  
Mr. Matika stated that theoretically everyone could have less than 100 sq. ft. and do the repairs themselves.  Then the Township would not recoup any of the funds.  Mr. Zavislak stated that most do the repairs themselves now as in Lake Arrowhead.  

Mr. Zavislak spoke further on situations at school crossings.  Ms. Filarecki stated those situations can be tied into the Safe Route to Schools Program.  If the schools get on board and fill out the proper paperwork, then you can start applying for grants, up to $200,000 per year for sidewalks.  It cannot be sidewalk work that takes place on school property.  The only place can be off school grounds.  
Mr. Zavislak stated that ultimately for the consideration and decision of the committee should the Township be responsible for the repairs to the ramps and sidewalks which are contiguous but not touching the property or should it be the responsibility of the homeowner.  Also, should the Township be responsible for repairs to the crosswalks and for the sidewalks over the culverts.   These things should be discussed with the Township attorney and engineer and ultimately the Board depending on the committee’s decisions.  

Mr. Wood stated the sidewalk maintenance program is not something that is absolutely urgent.  However, if we are going to implement it next year, he would like to have the committee mull it over and bring it up next month with some action points for maybe a firmer cost proposal. The more serious and urgent matter from his stand point is the issues that Mr. Zavislak has brought before the committee.  Even with the small reactive program, we have allowed a group of sidewalks to be replaced by the Township with the Township funding and we have another group coming forward before too long.  We will need direction on that soon.

Mr. Cowper stated that we are canceling next month’s meeting for the annual field trip.  We would come back to discuss that in August.  He asked the committee if they wanted to set up a sub committee to work on that particular item with Mr. Wood.  What is the desire of the committee.  We only meet once a month which puts us under time constraints.  
Mr. Matika stated generally we do main road sidewalks.  This plan is for all sidewalks.  He is unsure how budgeting money for the plan would work.  Mr. Wood stated it is likely that fewer dollars may be spent for new sidewalks.  Ms. Filarecki stated it may be a shift in how the funding comes.  We have the opportunity for the Safe Routes to Schools Program and those can be along main line roads or along residential streets.  That is $200,000 per year, SEMCOG offers them annually, and MDOT offers them every quarter.  You are not limited to one project per year.  They did a special call for projects this year because SEMCOG didn’t’ have a single application for any funds for the Safe Routes to Schools Program.  Ms. Zinn asked if it was matching funds.  Ms. Filarecki stated it is an 80/20 match up to $200,000.  

Mr. Wood asked if the general consensus of the committee is to stay the way things are or should we modify in some way.  He agrees with the idea of forming a subcommittee.  Mr. Cowper would like to look into making some changes.  We have been trying to find ways to get a maintenance program initiated.  

Mr. Wood would like to have an answer to take to the Township Board in September to formalize it.  Ms. Zinn asked Mr. Wood if he is just asking for funds to do these certain liability projects.  Mr. Cowper stated what Mr. Wood is asking for is a decision to be made as to who will be responsible, the Township or the resident, for the special circumstance projects.  We do need to come up with a standard or policy because the ordinance is not clear on this.  

Mr. Cowper stated he would like to see Mr. Grot on the subcommittee as a Board liaison as well as Ms. Filarecki and Mr. Wood.  Mr. Matika also volunteered to be a part of the committee.  Mr. Cowper reminded the subcommittee to have something in place to go to the Board in August. 
OLD BUSINESS

a. 2013 Master Project List Review
Ms. Vaglica mentioned the projects which fall under the 2013 Master Project list:

· 24 Mile and Aurora Park 
· Auburn Road (4090, 4324, 4348, 4370, 4390 and 4410)

· 22 Mile Road (8903, 8871, 8945, 8989, 12955, 13081 and 13147)
Mr. Cowper suggested that we move the 12909 22 Mile Road property to the Carry Over List since we don’t have the easement at this time.

Mr. Cowper asked for suggestions as to where the committee would like to focus on for main roads.  He is aware that Schoenherr is one of them because it is very heavily traveled and there are a lot of accidents.  Mr. Grot suggested 25 Mile Road.  Mr. Cowper stated the problem we have with 25 Mile Road property is there are only four easements for Whitney Estates.  We can easily put it on our projects to look at.  There is also bridge work that would be required there.  
Ms. Vaglica will bring a map showing the right-of-ways on Schoenherr and 25 Mile Road from Jewell to Van Dyke.  
b. Review of Possible 2014 Projects on GIS System
Mr. Cowper stated that this item was discussed under the 2013 Master Project List Review.
c. Cancel July Meeting for planned field trip
Mr. Cowper would like to cancel the July 9, 2013 meeting and make the date the field trip date.  He will contact Mr. Grot tomorrow regarding obtaining a Parks and Recreation van for the committee’s use.  

MOTION by Zinn, supported by Lauwers, to cancel the July 9, 2013 meeting.

Motion carried. 

Ms. Zinn questioned what time to meet for the field trip.  Mr. Cowper stated we should start at 7:00 p.m.
CORRESPONDENCE

a. Review of correspondence with committee.
Mr. Cowper received some correspondence from a gentleman regarding the 22 Mile Road bridge area.  We have obtained the necessary easements and are currently handling this project under our 2013 Master Project list. 
ADJOURNMENT
MOTION by Zinn, supported by Pikula, to adjourn.
Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 7:03 p.m.

                                                             __________________________________

                              


   Craig Cowper, Chairman
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